
staffers and campers returned, not 

just to reconnect with old friends, 

but to once again reconnect with 

the Land in the Sky, a place that 

has grown to mean so much to all 

of us. 

 Just about every decade of 

staff was represented, with photos 

of everyone posted on the  Onteora 

Yahoo site run by Bill Cotter, http://

groups.yahoo.com/group/onteora/

photos/album/0/list  

 òWhat can I say? It was ab-

solutely wonderful to connect with 

so many old friends who I haven't 

seen in almost 40 years; it does 

the heart well,ó Larry Starr wrote to 

all those who continue to connect 

through the Yahoo discussion 

board.  

 òThe camaraderie among-

(Continued on page 6) 

By Gabriel H. Gluck 

 The look on Mike Kellyõs 

face said it all. 

 Returning to Onteora for 

the first time in more than 40 

yearsñhe thought OSR had closed 

and never reopenedñit was a 

chance for Mike and so many oth-

ers to reconnect after decades. 

While the Onteora Alumni Associa-

tion hosts a fellowship weekend 

every fall to which all are invited, 

because so many alumni have 

moved considerable distances 

away, every five years a special 

effort is made to bring everyone 

together again.  

 And for this latest, 55th 

Anniversary Onteora weekend, 

held in mid-September, 52 former 

By Gabriel H. Gluck 

As she pre-

pares for her second 

summer as Camp Di-

rector at Onteora, 

Liane Richardson will 

tell you that she finds 

the whole experience 

òhumbling.ó 

òRunning the 

camp?  Itõs humbling 

to have the responsi-

bility and the privilege 

to run the program 

that is molding our 

leaders of tomorrowñ

that is shaping the 

future of the camp--

maybe even a future 

camp director,ó she 

said. 

 Her staff of 65 

last summer was 

òawesome,ó Richard-

son said. òThey were 

very willing and they 

took on responsibility 

cheerfully. They were 

dedicated to the 

Scouts, encouraging 

them with their merit 

badges, accommodat-

ing them when they 

needed extra time.ó 

(Continued on page 2) 

F A L L  W E E K E N D  R E U N I T ES  

F R I E N D S  A F T E R  D E C A D E S  A P A R T   

S A V E T H E  D A T E S 

2012 

Spring Work Weekends 

May 4-6; May 18-20 

Family Camping Weekend 

July  6-8 

Fall Alumni Weekend 

Sept. 14-16 

 

2013 

Spring Work Weekends 

May 17-19; June 6-9 

Fall Alumni Weekend 

Sept. 20-22 

 

2014 

Fall Alumni Weekend 

Sept. 19-21* 

 

2015 

Fall Alumni Weekend 

Sept. 11-13* 

 

2016 

60th Anniversary Reunion 

Weekend 

Sept. 16-18* 

 

*While the dates for the 

fall weekends were chosen 

to give everyone a chance 

to plan ahead, the Theo-

dore Roosevelt Council has 

confirmed our dates only 

through 2013.  The dates 

for 2014-2016 therefore 

are subject to change, 

although it is highly likely 

they will be confirmed.     

ONTEORAôS CAMP DIRECT O R  

P R E P A R E S  F O R  S U M M E R  2 0 1 2   

T H E  O N T E O R A  A L U M N I  AS S O C I A T I O N  N E W S L E T T E R 
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By Bob Morse 

 I am very 

pleased to report that 

we completed an-

other successful year 

of the Onteora Alumni 

Association. Through 

your generous sup-

port and efforts, we 

continued our mis-

sion to assist OSR in 

projects both large 

and small.  

This past year 

we contributed funds 

to construct a senior 

staff housing unit in 

Erie, donated foundry 

implements for the 

Glaze (blacksmith 

forge), and assisted 

the Theodore Roose-

velt Council via the 

Campership fund in 

sending more than 

16 scouts to summer 

camp who wouldnõt 

have been able to 

afford camp on their 

own.  

We also 

awarded a $500 

scholarship to one 

staff member to aid 

him in his pursuit of a 

college degree. We 

sponsored two Bea-

ver weekends, partici-

pated at Scout Walk 

and joined the 412 

Crew for a staff ban-

quet at Chaminade 

High School.  

The Fall õ11 

Weekend in Septem-

ber celebrated the 

55 th Anniversary of 

Onteora Scout Reser-

vation. About 60 

members, friends and 

family attended a 

chocker block-full 

weekend. A special 

ôshout outõ to Bill 

Throop and Russ 

Rensch for co-

chairing the weekend 

reunion committee. 

Kudos for a job well 

done!  

Once again 

Steve Shull outdid 

himself with a terrific 

menu that was delec-

table. With canoeing 

on Orchard Lake, 

shooting skeet at the 

shotgun range, hiking 

on the Red Trail and a 

road trip to Alder 

Lake, everyone had a 

great time.  

Howie Kudler 

emceed the campfire 

(Continued on page 6) 

Lakes region.  

She joined 

the staff in the sum-

mer of õ08 as water-

front director, a post 

she returned to for 

the next two sum-

mers. But midway 

through the summer 

of 2010, she was 

moved into admini-

stration to serve as 

business manager 

and then as assistant 

director of personnel. 

 Richardson 

got involved in Scout-

ing through her step-

òIt is an in-

credible experience, 

seeing your staff de-

velop, maturing, and 

growing. Youõre really 

like a proud parent 

seeing that growth,ó 

she said, noting how 

pleased she is that 

many will be returning 

this summer. 

Richardson, 

56, lives in  Canan-

daigua, which is Iro-

quois for òthe chosen 

spot,ó in upper New 

York Stateõs Finger 

(Continued from page 1) son. But she soon 

found the program 

fulfilling for her as 

well.  In 1998, she 

went on her first Blue-

nose as part of Wood 

Badge, and has made 

just about every one 

since.                          

 Her first sum-

mer experience at 

Onteora was in the 

summer of õ98. As 

her troop had no 

other leaders who 

could come to sum-

mer camp, she and 

(Continued on page 11) 
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By Steve Shull 

 

Editorõs Note:  In the past 

two issues of The Red Trail, Steve 

Shull took a walk down memory 

lane, recalling Changeover Satur-

day and then heater stacks.  In 

this, his latest essay, Steve re-

calls what that middle Saturday 

was like during, what was back 

then, two-week camp periods. 

 
The middle Saturday of 

each two-week period was the 

day when OSR was open to visi-

tors. Entire families would pile 

into the family sedan or wagon 

and head for Onteora to visit their 

son(s) at camp.  

Friends and family of staff 

members were also welcome into 

camp on those four Saturdays 

each summer. The first time I set 

foot on Onteora soil and rock was 

an August Saturday in 1961, 

when my Parents, Grandmother, 

younger Brother and I visited 

Brother Dave and Troop 90 at 

Sitting Bull. 

Visitors would start arriv-

ing shortly after breakfast. A cou-

ple of staff members would be 

in the parking lot to direct park-

ing and provide maps of the 

camp. Into the early õ60s, the 

upper parking lot had not been 

built, so it didnõt take too long 

before cars would be parked up 

the side of the road back to the 

rangerõs house.  

Most visitors came 

equipped with coolers and bags 

of food containing snacks for 

their sons in camp and food for 

their own lunch and dinner.  

Beginning in the late 

õ60s, there was a refreshment 

stand that was set up at the site 

where the Tuttle House once 

stood, across the road from Or-

chard Lake. John Giamannco, Jr. 

ran the stand that offered bur-

gers, franks and sodas through-

out the day.  

Some first-time visitors 

would haul a couple of lawn 

chairs and other gear, a mistake 

that few would repeat on subse-

quent visits to Onteora. No first-

time visitors were ever quite pre-

pared for the length and steep-

ness of the hill to get to their 

sonôs campsite. 

Besides seeing their 

sons, there were two main at-

tractions each and every Satur-

day: Water Carnival and the 

campfire. Afternoons were spent 

at the lake, where most troops 

participated in the Water Carni-

val, an Onteora tradition that 

has survived across the dec-

ades.  

There were swim races 

for white, red and blue taggers 

all. There were also wild and 

wacky row boat and canoe 

races. The grand finale was the 

Beauty and Beast contest, in 

which each troop would cos-

tume a pair of Scouts for the 

competition.  

Beasts were generally 

covered in mud and ferns. The 

beauties were often outfitted in 

bikinis and made-up by visiting 

sisters or Moms. Points were 

awarded to troops who finished 

at the top of each event, and the 

winning troops got watermelons 

to celebrate their victory back at 

their campsite. 

As far as the staff was 

concerned, one of the best parts 

(Continued on page 4) 

 Membership of the OAA Facebook group 

has exploded in the past few months from just un-

der 200 to  500 as of this writing. 

  If you havenõt joined yet, you can go to the 

Onteora Alumni Associationõs Facebook page and 

become a member so that you can keep up to date 

on Onteora news and reach out to friends.  While 

youõre on Facebook, you can also join the general 

Facebook group for Onteora Scout Reservation!  

 Weõve created a way, using Facebook, to 

have an ongoing memory page to honor the Leg-

ends of Onteora, those who have given so much of 

themselves to the Land in the Sky.  The next time 

youõre on Facebook, you can make a friend request 

to òLegendsof Onteoraó to access this awesome 

tribute.  

           Once you gain access to the page, click the 

photos tab and then click òSee All: Photosó to see 

the albums that have been created for each Legend 

of Onteora.  Feel free to add a story or memory in 

the comments sections.  If you have any photos you 

would like to add, please send them to Steve Shull 

via e-mail at stoner348@aol.com   

 The OAAõs Facebook presence is in addition 

the OAA group on Yahoo, through which you also 

can keep up to date on Onteora news and reach out 

to friends. 

                         ____________________  

REMEMBERING: VISITORSô SATURDAY! 

Page 3 V O L U M E  1 2 ,  I S S U E  1  

OAAôS FACEBOOK PRESENCE EXPANDS. . .  T R E M E N D O U S L Y !   
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of Visitorsõ Day was the presence of  females in camp. 

Through the 1970s, the only females on the reservation 

were the nurse and the wives and daughters of the few 

older married staff, and they were not permitted across 

the bridge except for Sunday breakfast.  

Having teenaged girls in camp was eagerly antici-

pated by the staff.  Staff looked their best and went out 

their way to be congenial to the elder sisters of the 

Scouts in camp. 

The grand finale of each Saturday was the camp-

wide flag ceremony at the Parade Ground, followed by 

the campfire at the amphitheater. Shortly after dinner, 

troops would report to their respective 

dining hall in their Class A uniforms 

and march down the hill to the Parade 

Ground. Each troop would try to outdo 

the others by being the smartest 

marchers and the loudest chanters of 

their unitõs cadence, while proud fami-

lies scrambled down the hill at their 

side. 

 Troops would form a huge circle 

around the flag pole, while family and 

friends would form an outer circle. It 

was truly an emotional time, when  

Taps was bugled as the flag was low-

ered in the rapidly cooling air and set-

ting sun overlooking the lake.  

Through the early õ60s, the Or-

der of the Arrow Ordeal tap-out was 

conducted while the troops were gathered in the field. 

(In 1965 or ô66, the OA Ordeal tap-out was shifted to 

Sunday nights at the program area campfires.)  

A group of Indians would approach the field on 

horseback . Allowat Sakima, the chief of the fire, would 

take center stage and give a brief explanation of the OA 

and tap-out that was to occur. 

 The Indians would begin to run about the inside 

of the circle to the accompaniment of a tom-tom, grab-

bing a Scout who was identified as an OA candidate by a 

fellow OA member holding a sash over the head of the 

Scout. The Scout would be roughly hauled over to Allo-

wat, who would tap the shoulder of the inductee, again 

accompanied by a loud thump on the tom-tom.  

The OA Ordeal candidates would head back to 

their site to change into long pants and grab a sleeping 

bag, canteen, poncho, bit of rope and pocket knife to 

prepare for the pre-Ordeal ceremony that followed the 

camp-wide campfire. 

The campfire amphitheater was hollowed out of 

the woods between the parking lot and the lake and 

made-up of hundreds of split-tree benches. The Scouts 

and staff would file into the amphitheater first, filling in 

the front benches, and visitors would take the benches 

to the sides and rear. 

 The amphitheater was huge - there must have 

been somewhere in the neighborhood of 3,000 people 

at some of those fires. The stage was at the foot of the 

hill by the lake, and there were two very large campfires 

on either side. In my day, Don Wright was renowned for 

building some of the finest campfires ever seen.  

There were lots of fun skits, songs and cheers, 

mostly led by staffers. Indian lore has 

always been a big part of the Onteora 

experience, and there were always a 

couple of Indian dances towards the 

end of the campfire that were a high-

light of the evening.  

 A number of staff belonged to 

Explorer Post 1876, and Jim Shields 

along with staffers like Bob Voorneveld, 

Jim Van Tassel, and others held the 

audience rapt with attention. Charlie 

Ruiz was among the performers who 

danced the Flaming Hoop Dance which 

always brought down the house.  

 Throughout the night, cheers of 

Teddy Rooseveltôs famous òbullyó ech-

oed across the lake and through the 

surrounding mountains. 

The campfire ended with the staff on stage, led in 

song by our own Ken South. Southie had the staff prac-

ticing our songs every night during Staff Week, and every 

staffer took pride in singing the songs to the very best of 

his ability, enunciating every syllable.  

The songs generally included òThe Happy Wan-

derer,ó with its chorus of Valderi Valdera, òTell Me Why,ó 

which chokes me up even now as I write these words, 

òOn My Honor,ó and òHear Hear Us Cheering,ó which 

meant it was time to go home.  

Camp Director Ken Heim would come front and 

center as the staff hummed through a couple verses of 

òTell Me Whyó and give his famous òUp Here at Onteoraó 

speech. Everyone who was in camp for the day and at-

tended one of these campfires couldnõt help but be filled 

with the true spirit of Scouting and the magic of Onteora 

Scout Reservation. 

                ____________________ 

 

(Continued from page 3) 
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 Each year, the Alumni Association rec-

ognizes several  Scouts and supporters for the 

outstanding contributions they have made to 

Onteora. This tradition began in 2002, when 

Ken Heim, Leland Tuttle, Rick Balla, Dave 

Barkstedt, and Jim Kent were the initial hon-

orees. 

 Twelve of our colleagues were se-

lected by the OAA in 2011 to become recog-

nized as Legends of Onteora ñ  Grady Aron-

stamm, S. Ben Barley, Bob Cancro, Dick 

Franz, Tom Haldeman, Dick Hunter, Sr., Pete 

Jacobs, Bob Oldmixon, Sr., Paul Plate, Tom 

Quick, Russ Rensch, Sr., and Don White. 

 As of 2011, there are 46 individuals 

who have been recognized as Legends of On-

teora. 

 Extended biographies of 2011õs Legends, as well 

as biographies of all individuals recognized as Legends 

of Onteora, are available online via Facebook (see the 

Facebook article on Page 3 for more information).      

 

(Biographies written by Steve Shull:)  

 
Grady Aronstamm: Grady instilled the Onteora Spirit in 

the waterfront staff and ensured that the swimming and 

boating programs were an integral part of the OSR ex-

perience. It is fitting that in 2011 Grady became the first 

"career" waterfront staffer to be honored as a Legend of 

Onteora.  

 

S. Ben Barley: In 1955, Ben was Chairman of the Nas-

sau County Council Camping Committee and a Council 

board member. Ben was instrumental in acquiring the 

land that became Onteora Scout Reservation, and 

worked with Ken Heim to plan the camp.  

 

Bob Cancro: Bob was a key member of Onteoraõs sum-

mer camp staff throughout the 1960s. He is probably 

best known for developing Junior Leader Training (JLTC) 

into one of the premier programs of the camp. He helped 

establish the Order of the Arrow Brotherhood Ring on 

Rattle Hill and had a big influence on OA ceremonies.  

 

Dick Franz: Dick Franz was the first in a group of four 

(Dick Hunter, Sr., Bob Oldmixon, Sr., and Dick Horn being 

the others) who installed and maintained Onteoraõs origi-

nal telephone system and power grid. Dick and his crew 

spent numerous weeks of their vacations climbing lad-

ders to run the electric lines and then telephones 

throughout the camp. As the camp grew, these men kept 

up with all the infrastructure needs.  

 

Tom Haldeman: Tom was a program maven whom Ralph 

Foster came to rely on as his representative throughout 

the camp. He was also a mainstay at the Visitorsõ Day 

campfire and brought Indian Lore into the camp program 

and Native American dances to the campfire. Tom was in 

many ways the pre-cursor of Explorer Post 1876.  

 

Dick Hunter, Sr.: Dick Hunter, Sr. was instrumental in 

installing Onteoraõs telephone and electric systems and 

keeping them running. He spent weeks of his vacations 

climbing ladders and affixing miles of wires to trees and 

poles, and was always on call during the summers 

should any repairs be required.  

 

Pete Jacobs: Pete Jacobs was a key program staff mem-

ber of Onteora during the camp's first decade. 

He worked his way up through the program ranks to be-

come the assistant reservation director in 1964 and 

1965. Pete was also the Onteora songmeister before 

Ken South assumed that role.  
 

Bob Oldmixon, Sr.: Bob Oldmixon, Sr. was one of the trio 

(with Dick Hunter, Sr., and Dick Franz) who installed and 

maintained the electric and telephone systems as On-

teora was being built. (As Dick Horn went on to join that 

trio, you can only wonder why Bob wasn't named Dick as 

well.) These men spent hundreds of hours of vacation 

and weekends building, extending and maintaining the 

campõs core infrastructure.  
 

Paul Plate: Paul became the assistant commissary direc-

tor in 1968 and was commissary director in '70 and '71. 

He was responsible for supervising an extensive dining 
(Continued on page 15) 

LEGENDS OF ONTEORA, 2011  
Past Legends of Onteora 

 2002 

Ken Heim 

Leland Tuttle 

Rick Balla 

Dave Barkstedt 

Jim Kent 

2003 

Bill Donaghy 

Glenn Gabbard 
 

2004 

Les Cox 

2005 

Al Ehl 

Joe Grupp 

Dick Horn 

Sturges Shields 
 

2006 

Eric Anderson 

Bill Cotter 

Jimmy Hammond 

Charlie Ruiz 

 

2007 

Ralph Foster 

Jim Shields, Sr. 

Ken South 

 

 

 

2008 

Rev. Ben Bartel 

Mark Ryan 

Steve Shull 

Chris Wieczkowski 

 

 

2009 

Niles Fairbairn  

Don Heiberg 

Joe Laratondo 

Tony Marren   

Russ Rensch, Jr. 

Don Smith 

2010 

Tony Joseponis 

Bob Oldmixon Jr. 

Bob Pearles 

Kasper Schei 

James Van Tassel 

 

Page 5 



the old timers and the many new "Old Onteora" folks we 

met was a delight. The campfire and the rededication 

ceremony were truly heartwarming ð even though the 

feet might have been a bit cold,ó Larry said.  

 There are some special thank you's that must be 

said for making the weekend the success that it was. Bill 

Throop and his reunion committee started working in 

early 2011 to make sure everyone would enjoy them-

selves, while Steve Shull assumed his regular role in the 

kitchen and made sure that everyone ate well.  

 Larry Starr ran the auction, raising $800, which 

together with another $1,200 raised that weekend will 

go towards projects to improve the camp.  

 Howie Kudler put together the evening campfire 

program, while a special rededication ceremony, pro-

duced by Dave Blaushild, brought together three former 

Buckskin Lodge ChiefsñBob Cancro, Paul Plate and Tom 

Reinhartñas all joined in remembering so many good 

friends and times shared at Onteora. 

 The mood of the weekend was certainly not lost 

on Steve Shull.            

 òThe feelings of shared experiences and brother-

hood seemed to me to be more intense than at any pre-

vious reunion,ó he said. òThe warmth and camaraderie 

was pervasive and tangible. As we get older, we place 

greater value on the people and meaning of Onteora 

and we urgently want to 'pay it forward.'  At least that's 

what I saw and felt.ó 

 While the weekend was a success, it was not 

without some glitches and fortunately, Ranger Glenn 

Gabbard is always there to save the day. 

 Saturday morning started with a 911 call to 

Glenn that the drains in the Health Lodge were backing 

up. 

 As Mike Brenner noted, òIt looked like Glenn had 

to dig up half the yard behind the building, but he had 

the drains flowing in time for showers before dinner.ó 

 It was a yeomanõs effort and greatly appreciated 

by one and allñnot the least of whom were those who 

went on Charlie Ruizõs now traditional hike to hell and 

back , or, at least thatõs the way it feels as the hills get 

steeper. 

 One of the great coups of the weekend was the 

return of former staffers who had not seen or heard 

from each other for decades. 

 òIt was an awesome experience to be back on 

the Reservation again, and to reconnect with so many 

friends from such a very important period of my life,ó 

said Mike Kelly. òTo think that 10 weeks ago, I didn't 

know that Onteora had reopened, or even that this 

group existed!ó 

 If youõre in the neighborhood, or want make it 

your business to return to Onteora this fall, the OAAõs 

weekend is set for Sept. 14-16. And if you really want to 

plan ahead, the upcoming fall fellowship weekends are 

as follows:  

 

2013: Sept. 20-22        2014: Sept. 19-21 

 

2015: Sept. 11-13 

 

2016: 60th Anniversary Reunion Weekend, Sept. 16-18 

(Continued from page 1) 

 

55TH ANNIVERSARY WEEKENDé 

on Saturday night and was almost upstaged by a spec-

tacular rising moon. Recognition of the Heritage Legends 

set the nostalgic mood of the reunion weekend with the 

solemnity of the OA rededication ceremony bringing the 

evening to a perfect close. 

As Chairman of the OAA, it would be remiss of 

me not to acknowledge the superb efforts and contribu-

tions during the past year of the executive board mem-

bers. Working with limited resources, Rick Balla, Brian 

Issing, William Graham, Gabriel Gluck, Dave Blaushild, 

Bill Cotter, Anthony Egan and introducing our newest 

member ð Howie Perlman, we accomplished much and 

kept the OAA moving forward.  

Working closely with OSR Camp Director Liane 

Richardson, we hope to continue to provide support to 

OSR in the years ahead. We also wish to thank retiring 

Scout Executive Dave Richardson for all his good works 

in keeping Theodore Roosevelt Council one of the pre-

mier councils in the country and to welcome Jay Garee 

as he takes over the reins as the new scout executive. 

              ____________________ 

(Continued from page 2) 
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